
A regular meeting of the Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board was held at its Water Treatment Plant, November 9, 2015, at 10:00 a.m.


PRESENT:

Bryan Lee, Craig Sorenson, Don Richards, Jim Mentock,  



  Steve Miller, Jim Hillberry, and J.R. Gonzales.

 
ALSO PRESENT: Roger Strube, Lynn Hill, Craig Barsness, Dave Midthun, Dexter

                   Woodis, and Susanne Lee

Minutes

Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. and asked for approval of the minutes of the October 12, 2015 board meeting.  Bryan Lee made a motion to approve the minutes of the October 12, 2015 board meeting as printed.  Second by Jim Hillberry.  AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.
Chairman Miller requested approval of the minutes of the October 26, 2015 special meeting.  Craig Sorenson noted that the time Jim Mentock left the special meeting should be corrected to 12:20 p.m. Don Richards made a motion to approve the minutes of the October 26, 2015 special board meeting as corrected.  Second by Craig Sorenson. Jim Hillberry abstained from the vote because he was not present at the special meeting. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Bills

A list of the bills was presented.  Chairman Miller asked for approval of the November 9, 2015 bills list totaling $167,206.11.  There was brief discussion regarding the bills. Don Richards made a motion to approve the bills as listed.  Second by Jim Mentock.  AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried.
Public Comments

Chairman Miller asked for public comments.  There were no public comments.
Update on the Cathodic Protection Upgrade Deep Bed Anode Well Project
· The agreement with WBI Energy has been signed by the Chairman.

· The Manager noted that the next activity on this project will be when it starts in March, 2016. 

Update on the Control Systems Improvement (SCADA) Phase II Project

· The Manager noted that the bill from Browns Hill Engineering (BHE) for $112,000.00 on today’s bills’ list is comprised of the materials purchased for the project.
· Bob Martin, Integrated Solutions Engineering, has been to the BHE facility to observe the panels being assembled. He will also visit here one additional time before the end of the year.

· Errol Dryer will begin the electrical work before the end of the year.

· There will be one change order for review and approval at the December meeting for several small modifications to the project.

Update on the reservoir hatches upgrades

· The Manager reported that Workman’s Construction has completed the concrete risers at 
the Deaver and Water Treatment Plant reservoirs.
· Production Machine will be on site today to measure for the hatch covers for assembly.

· The completion of this project should correct all EPA identified deficiencies for those two storage tanks.

Update on the Pipeline Relocation II project – Pipeline Engineering proposal award

· The Manager reported that he and the Chairman attended the WWDC meeting in Casper last 
Thursday, November 5, 2015. Jade Gernant, DOWL Engineering attended as well in the event 
there were any questions regarding his estimate, that he could answer.

· Our project is now on the legislature’s funding list.

· Gerald Geis (District 20 representative), David Northrup (District 50 representative), and Elaine 
Harvey (District 26 senator) were a great support to us throughout this process.

· The Chairman reported on the meeting as well, noting that these representatives are also striving 
to get the funding to us as early as possible to help defray our design costs
· The Manager reported that the executed WYDOT agreement was to have been mailed to us on 
November 4, 2015 but we have not received it yet.
· The Manager will set up a meeting with the board and the District 5 engineer to talk about the 
challenges, timelines, and easements for the project.

Pipeline Relocation Engineering Proposal Award

· On October 16, the special board committee interviewed the four engineering forms who 
submitted proposals.

· The results of the pricing were as follows:

Engineering Associates, Cody Wyoming
$449,500

DOWL Engineering, Laramie, Wyoming
$474,905

Morrison Maierle, Cody, Wyoming
$708,000
Nelson Engineering, Jackson, Wyoming
$799,000

· The Manager noted that the Engineering Associates proposal did not include contractor prequalification, offer steel pipe as an option, or a corrosion consultant, which would be additional expenses that are included in the prices of the other three firms.

· Roger Strube, DOWL Engineering, said that in their RFP, they separated out the proposed pressure control station in the event it isn’t needed, and that no geotechnical information was included because the RFP specifically stated not to address this issue, but that it would be approximately $13,000 if WYDOT does not provide the geotechnical information we need.
· After lengthy discussion about the proposals and firms, the Manager recommended that the design for the pipeline relocation project be awarded to DOWL Engineering.
Craig Sorenson made a motion to accept the Manager’s recommendation to award the project to DOWL Engineering for $474,905.00. Second by Bryan Lee. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.
Cash Reserves Status

· The Manager distributed a spreadsheet on SMP’s cash reserves.
· We have met our Debt Service reserves goal although we are still short of the O&M and Sinking Fund goals.

· It is now possible to reallocate the TEFs split. Currently, the $10.00 TEF is split with $8.00 going to Debt Service and $2.00 going to O&M. It is possible to change this to $7.50 going to Debt Service and $2.50 going to O&M without falling below the Debt Service goal. A change to $7.00 for Debt Service and $3.00 to O&M would be too much at this time and would cause us to fall below the Debt Service goal.
· No decision is needed yet. There will be further discussion of cash reserves at the December meeting.

Chief Plant Operator’s Report
· The Chief Plant Operator gave an overview of the Monthly Production Summary report. 

· Flows are significantly decreased as we go in to the winter months. 
· Water loss is constant at about 1.6 million gallons per month. 
· Chemical costs are down 10%. 
· Turbidity is dropping down but comparable to levels of last November. 

· NRWD is still at higher levels due to higher tap counts.

Manager’s Report

· The Manager reported that water use figures for October were up 3.6% over last October. We are up 7.9% for the fiscal year.

· WYO-STAR interest for September was 0.25%. October’s numbers are not in yet.

· The Manager handed out water tap and service counts graphs for each entity. 
· NRWD is planning changes to the Heart Mountain connection to have a dedicated line to the North Cody building. We have reviewed their engineer’s plans and expressed concerns, which they have addressed in redesigned plans. Our biggest concern is that whatever they do does not compromise our system and this change won’t.

· The Manager suggested that, at a future board meeting, the board review the current policy for “Future Service Connection Criteria.” The primary addition he is proposing is to not allow any vaults.
At 11:08 a.m., Jim Mentock made a motion to go in to executive session to discuss a personnel issue. Second by Jim Hillberry.

(Roger Strube, Lynn Hill, Dexter Woodis, and Susanne Lee left the meeting.)

The board returned to its regular meeting at 11:33 a.m.
(Roger Strube, Lynn Hill, Dexter Woodis, and Susanne Lee returned to the meeting.)
Other Business

There was no other business to report.

Adjourn
At 11:34 a.m., Craig Sorenson made a motion that the meeting be adjourned.  Second by Bryan Lee.  AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried.



Attest:
   

Chairman

Secretary


